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1.  

Cast of Characters

RAYLA:          Any

DARREN:          Any

Place
America

Time
Night



2.  

Setting: Apartment

At Rise: Rayla and Darren talk in their living room.



3.  

Darren: What's your problem, lately?

Rayla: My problem?

Darren: Yeah, what's up?  Why do you seem so disconnected lately?

Rayla: First of all, it's not even me, it's you.

Darren: What did I do?

Rayla: You see, that's the problem, no self-awareness. None.

Darren: What am I supposed to be self-aware about?

Rayla: You don't care enough.  You don't make the effort Darren.

Darren: Man, I'm so sick of being judged by you.  Every little thing 
I do is never good enough.

Rayla: Don't try and twist this around.  Learn to listen to what I'm 
saying.

Darren: I am listening and all I hear is yelling.  You don't know how 
to talk calmly.

Rayla: Because you're so quick to take offense.  

(pause.)

...What do you think, your shit doesn’t stink? (beat) Answer me…do 
you actually think you’re above everyone else?  You know what you 
are? I’ll tell you. You are an insecure person. You have issues. You 
contradict yourself constantly. What’s sad about you, is that you can 
be the coolest person ever. You have potential to be so wonderful but 
instead you get stuck on your weird way of thinking.

(Darren gestures)

NO! Let me speak. I listened to you, now you are going to hear what I 
have to say. You’re controlling. You’re a mind manipulator. You are 
great at turning things around and making yourself look right. You 
know how to play the victim. You have a terrible temper. You think 
who you are, you think, you think no one is more dominant than you 
are. All those things don’t make you a real well rounded individual.
I think you are the way you are because of how you were raised by 
your parents. I also think you are too closed minded. If you would 
just open yourself up a little, just a crack, you may find out so 
much about yourself. I guarantee you will be able to resolve whatever 
demons live in you and you will begin to be a happier person. Happy 
for real, not the show you put on, but the realness of what it means 
to be happy.



4.  

Shhh, listen, please. You need to hear my words and find the strength 
to make inner changes…or I’m leaving you.

Darren: I need to talk to you.  (beat)  I'm just not happy.  

Rayla: Okay.

Darren: I'm not just talking shit.  I'm not.  It's---I can't take the 
constant bickering.  You make me feel like I'm always never good 
enough.  You have these higher standards and whenever I think my 
effort to make us work is making sense, you slap me down and raise 
the bar even higher.  I can't deal with that.  I mean, how can you be 
so blind?  I put in, don't I?  I make every effort I can with you.  I 
just don't feel like my best foot forward is good enough for you or 
ever will be.  I think if we go on this way, nothing's gonna change, 
we will be having the same conversation three months from now, six 
months from now...I don't want ten years to go by by before I have 
enough courage to call it quits.  We should cut our losses before we 
waste years of our life that could have been spent better with 
someone else. There, I said it.

Rayla: I didn't expect that from you.

Darren: It's been pressing on me for some time.

Rayla: Hmm.

Darren: You have to agree.  You have to see what I see.  (beat)  It's 
not always about doing better.  Sometimes someone's one hundred 
percent is someone else's thirty percent.  We're not matching up.

Rayla: Yeah.  (sighs)  Yeah, you're right...you kind of make sense, 
don't you?

(Darren frowns and nods his head)

Right.  I've always been one to keep trying, keep pushing ahead. 
I've never given up on anything in my life.

Darren: You've had boyfriend's before.

Rayla: Boyfriend's, this was different.  (beat) This was a 
future...with you.

Darren: Well, it's what I wanted but I can't take the pressure.  You 
know, I'm a man who can take a ton of pressure and not ever complain 
about the weight...but this is something different going on here, 
this is unhappiness.  I only want to be happy.

Rayla: Me, too.

Darren: Then why are we staying in this mess?



5.  

Rayla: Is it a mess?

Darren: We have to admit it.  You've gone at me for way too long now. 
If things aren't getting any better, what the hell are we holding on 
for?

Rayla: I'm pregnant.

Darren: No way.

Rayla: Yeah.

Darren: Are you really pregnant?

Rayla: Yes.

Darren: Since when?

Rayla:  It hasn't been long, I was going to tell you earlier today 
but...I've just felt so alone in all this.

Darren: I can't believe you're telling me this...what are we going to 
do Rayla?

Rayla: I have no idea.

Darren: This is exactly what I feared.  My whole life I watched my 
mother and father kill each other.  Every single day was a blood fest 
of zings and cuts.  A smile never exchanged between them.  Long 
stares and confusion...I don't want that to be you and me.  Now 
you're telling me this.  That frightens me to death.  I can't go 
through a life like that.  I can't.

Rayla: I know.  

Darren: I'm so freaking torn right now.

Rayla: I know.  I want this baby.

Darren: You do?

Rayla: I want my baby.

Darren: Right.

Rayla: I need this child Darren.

Darren: I mean, what do we do, do we — damn it – do we raise him or 
her out of wedlock?  How does this even work now?

Rayla: We do what makes us happy.  (beat) Darren?



6.  

Darren: What?

Rayla: Do you want your baby?

(Darren barely keeps himself together)

Darren: ...My---I would want nothing more, to be honest. 

Rayla: The problem is us then.

Darren: I don't want our problems to be our child's problems.  

Rayla: I know.  

Darren: I want us to make a decision.  I want us to make a decision 
together that will set us on the path we take.  I need to digest this 
all, can't believe – 

Rayla: Maybe we should let things breathe.  

Darren: When exactly did you find out?

Rayla: Today.  This morning.

Darren: Am I that bad of a man?

Rayla: You're okay.

Darren: Just okay?

(Rayla smiles.  Darren smiles)

Rayla: You're a little more than okay.

Darren: I want what's best.

Rayla: Me, too.

Darren: I don't want us to live blindly.  I want us to live for real. 
No lies.  No secrets.  No war between us.  If we can't do that 
there's nothing.  

Rayla: Do you love me?

Darren: I'm not sure.  Do you love me?

Rayla: I don't want to be disappointed, Darren.

Darren:  It's all on me then, huh?

Rayla:  It's clear, isn't it?  We are here if you want us.

END OF PLAY


